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Since the last PC meeting on 9 March, the national pandemic has 
overtaken our normal course of business, and we are therefore finding 
new ways to work for the time being.  This newsletter is a way to keep 
parishioners up-to-date with what the PC have been working on.  We 
hope you find it useful.  As always, if you have any concerns or 
questions, you can contact the Clerk, Sally Lawman by email 
clerk@longparish.org.uk or telephone 01264 738716. 

COVID-19 RESPONSE 
The Parish Council and the Community Association swung into action 
almost as soon as the coronavirus crisis began, and a community 
response group of volunteers has been formed to help those in isolation 
called the Longparish Community Support Group. See separate article. 
The PC has issued a grant of £1000 towards the Emergency Fund. 
CRIMINAL ACTIVITY Sadly, there have been some shed break-ins, 
broken windows and poaching going on, even during lockdown. Please 
be vigilant and report anything suspicious to the police.  
During the Covid-19 outbreak, Hampshire Police are asking for people to 
only call 999 if it is an emergency, 101 if it is urgent and to report 
everything else on line www.hampshire.police.uk  You can also 
anonymously report a crime or suspicious behaviour to Crimestoppers-
uk.org (Tel: 0800 555 111) 
PLAYGROUND CLOSED 
The playground remains closed until further notice.  Please ensure that 
everyone stays out. 
The working party has just submitted applications for further grants and 
if successful, work on the playground refurbishment will begin in 
September. 
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 
The Annual Parish Meeting was scheduled to be held on 20 April.  This 
meeting was cancelled. The reports that would normally be presented 
at the APM will be available to read on the website.   
PC MEETINGS 
The PC has now received guidance which will allow us to meet remotely 
via video link, and we hope to conduct our first remote meeting on 11th 
May.  As always, the Agenda will be published in advance of the 
meeting, and it should still be possible for residents to “attend” the  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

meeting.  To do this, you will need to contact the Clerk, who will email 
you an invitation link to the meeting.  We will however have much  
shorter meetings, concentrating on those items that require a 
resolution, and we hope that this newsletter will cover the other areas 
that are usually discussed in the monthly PC meeting. 
NEIGHBOUR AWARE 
It is very tempting to tackle all those outside jobs, but please talk to 
your neighbours before embarking on potentially noisy, smoky, or 
disruptive activities so you can agree when and for how long it should 
go on for! 
SPRING CLEAN-UP DAY 
The Spring Clean-Up Day scheduled for 25 April was cancelled.  
Hopefully, we will be able to hold the Autumn one as normal. 
VILLAGE INFRASTRUCTURE 
There have been two infrastructure issues with mains drains in 
March/April, one by the shop and one in Forton. The Parish Council rep 
for Infrastructure and residents nearby alerted Southern Water and 
both issues are now resolved.  
Flooding on Mill Lane - Middleton Estate have dug out the ditch by 
Lower Mill to assist with draining the current flood on Mill Lane but 
there is more of an issue towards B3048 that Hampshire Highways will 
need to deal with.  
The PC have started to look at options for restoring the Stream verge. 
THE PLOUGH INN 
A Working Party has been set up to consider the options for the PC to 
facilitate the purchase of The Plough Inn by Longparish Community Pub 
Limited (LCPL).  The PC has been seeking legal advice from Hampshire 
Association of Local Councils (HALC) and nothing has been decided yet. 
THE CRICKETERS INN 
The PC is very pleased to hear that a new landlord has moved into The 
Cricketers Inn. 
RAYMOND BROWN 
Raymond Brown are temporarily working extended hours to clear their 
back-log.  Due to lockdown restrictions, there is currently a reduced 
market for the aggregate they produce, therefore the piles are higher 
than normal.  If you have any queries or concerns, please contact 
Collard Group 01264 720257 waste.solutions@rcollard.com or Fortis IBA 
02380 273750 
THANK YOU! 
The Parish Council would like to thank everyone for following 
government advice, and staying at home as much as possible at this 
time.  Please continue to do so.  The PC also wishes to thank all the 
volunteers who have worked so hard to keep the village running 
smoothly at this difficult time.  We are very lucky to live in such  
beautiful surroundings – enjoy the sunshine! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

LONGPARISH PARISH COUNCIL 
NEWSLETTER  

15 APRIL 2020 

 
 
 
The Thomson family in 
Tufton showed their 
support for the NHS by 
mowing their field 
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LONGPARISH COMMUNITY SUPPORT GROUP  

In the April issue we just managed to squeeze in news  
about the launch of the Longparish Community Support  
group.  Since then a lot has been going on in the 
background and this is where we are now. 

There are over 50 volunteers.  Some are helping out a t 
the shop, some are delivering the meat and veg, 
answering the phone, collecting prescriptions or 
supporting an individual household or two. Everyone h as 
been brilliant at responding to the email call outs for 
help. Others in our community have organised activiti es 
such as the Rainbows in the windows, the Easter Egg 
hunt,  and a Friday night quiz on Facebook. A big than k 
you to everyone! 

Even if the current strict lockdown is lifted in some  way, 
there will still be many people who will be isolati ng for at 
least the 12 weeks, so it’s expected that this supp ort 
network will be needed for some weeks to come and int o 
the future. 

The village shop has reduced opening times to protec t 
Anne & Pat, and also their staff and customers.  
Hopefully we are all beginning to get used to this w ay of 
shopping!!  While you can no longer just dash out fo r 
something, you are now able to order fresh meat 
through the shop and pick up essentials daily.  We are 
hugely grateful to Anne & Pat for keeping their shop 
open and continuing to deliver the papers.  This has  
enabled them to stay as safe as possible, while tra ding 
and they have embraced working with volunteers.  

A Telephone Tree is evolving and should be up and 
running by the time you read this.  It is a way of ge tting 
information out quickly to everyone, and especially f or 
anyone who isn’t on the internet or on Facebo ok.    

If you would also like to receive email updates you ca n 
register online at tinyurl.com/longparish-email, or send 
an email to email.list@longparish.org.uk  asking to be 
added to the email list.   

A Community Support Welfare Fund  has been set up 
for those who are in financial need at these diffic ult 
times. This is administered by the trustees of St 
Nicholas Church in strictest confidence. 
Tel 01264 720 215.  

An Emergency Fund  has been set up through the LCA. 
The Community support group is very grateful to gran ts 
from TVBC, the Parish Council, the LCA, Keep Test 
Valley Beautiful as well as individual donors. This h as 
enabled the Group to provide a fruit bag each week to 
those on their own who are isolating as well as sup port 
the initiatives described above.  

    Christian Dryden  -  Parish Council  

    Andy Jolliffe - LCA 

Please share with your neighbours and friends if they  

don’t already know.  

Longparish Community Support Group – 

Tel 07765 467 006 

Email covidhelp@longparish.org.uk  

LCA Facebook page  

www.facebook.com/groups/Longparish  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

The Covid lockdown has driven a coach and horses 
through our community share launch planned for April.  
While the team has been distracted by the pandemic and in 
supporting the community in other ways, we are not 
deterred.  This will all be over at some point, and pubs will  
reopen.  The business case for our community owned pub 
is still sound and Longparish’s response to this current 
crisis just further demonstrates the importance for having a 
community hub where the community can control its 
destiny.  

Commenting on this response, James Alcock, chief 
executive of national charity the Plunkett Foundation said. 
“The residents of Longparish clearly have a passion to
protect rural services, as we can see in their efforts to save 
the local pub. It is impressive to see how quickly they have 
managed to spur local volunteers into action and keep their 
local shop up and running, and importantly keeping vital 
supplies available for those most in need.  

“This kind of can-do spirit will surely serve them well as they 
strive to take their local pub into community ownership. 
Issues such as loss of amenities and isolation in rural areas 
are well known. And we know from the many pubs we have 
supported that when they are in community ownership they 
can do so much more than just be a pub as they help tackle 
these issues.”

Andy Jolliffe
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Beware of Covid-19 scams 

Scams are criminal tricks which are designed to deceive people in  
order to gain access to their money, possessions or personal details.   
Scammers are taking advantage of people’s fear and isolation as a result of Coronavirus (Covid-19) – don’t be caught out! 

Tips on spotting scams: 
1. Being rushed in to making a decision – any good tradesman/organisation will give you time to think about something 

and won’t expect a decision straight away. 
2. If it is an unbelievably good deal that it is likely that it is a scam. 
3. Asking for cash upfront – Never give bank details or money up front, genuine companies may ask for a deposit once a 

contract has been signed but will not ask for full payment. 
 

Scams to be aware of: 
· Offers of virus testing kits – these will only be offered by the NHS. Currently, there is no vaccine or cure for Covid-19, 

so any offers of these will be scams.  
· Avoid overpriced or fake goods to protect yourself from Covid-19, such as hand wash, masks and gloves. 
· People you do not know, and not from a community group, offering to do shopping for you. Thieves take the money 

and do not return with shopping.  
· Cleaning companies offering to clean paths and driveways with antibacterial agents to prevent Covid-19. 
· People pretending to be from your bank, mortgage company or insurance provider asking for bank details.  
· Donation scams – people calling and asking for donation to fake charities, including Coronavirus Cure charities. 
· Emails/texts/phone calls offering refunds you are not expecting – such as Council Tax and HMRC. Do not click on links 

or open attachments in suspicious emails. 

 
 

 

  

 

LONGPARISH              St Nicholas Church                                  LONGPARISH 
Parish Council                           Parochial Church Council                    Community Association     
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Longparish Support Fund

The purpose of the fund is to provide financial hel p to 
individuals or families whose income has been adver sely 
affected by the Covid -19 outbreak.  The fund is available 
immediately. 

The trustees of St Nicholas Church are acting as administrators of 
the fund. Of these only the donations team will be involved with 
applications and all information will be held in the strictest 
confidence in accordance with the General Data Protection 
Regulations 2018.

There may be a number of reasons why your income has been 
affected by the Covid-19 outbreak. For example, you may need 
some short-term financial assistance because you are unable to 
access state funded benefits at the moment.  

or email: stnicholaslongparish@btinernet.com

If you know of a friend or neighbour who might benefit from this fund 
you may contact us, but please speak to them first.

All applications will be treated in the strictest co nfidence

 
 LONGPARISH            St Nicholas Church                                           LONGPARISH                                                     
Parish Council                            Parochial Church Council                          Community Association     
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Longparish Friends Line

If you live alone and would like someone to talk to 
during this difficult time, please: 

You may wish to talk about a problem, or 
you may just feel like talking to someone

We are here to lend an ear

All conversations will be in the 
strictest confidence

 

If you are in isolation and need help, call Age Concern Hampshire on      0800 328 7154 or email 
info@ageconcernhampshire.org.uk 

Alternatively, contact your local Village Agent:   Pam Weale on 07593439018 

Village Agents are volunteers who can help you find information and local services that will 
enable you to stay living safely and independently. 

   01264 720215 

01264 720215 
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Editor’s note: On behalf of the readers of Hill and Valley 
and all residents of the village our heartfelt thanks go to 
David Wright as Chairman and all the members of the 
Keep Test Valley Beautiful Campaign for their initiative 
and hard work which led to withdrawal of the 
Wheelabrator project. 

KTVB Steering Committee 
Closing Report 

April 2020 
The result 
As you will all know, on 20 February 2020, Wheelabrator 
announced they were withdrawing their plans to develop the 
Harewood Incinerator. This was the best possible news for us, 
our community and for the Test Valley itself.  
 
Future of KTVB Steering Committee 
Having achieved its aim, the committee feels there is no longer 
any need for us to continue. We have therefore taken the 
decision to disband. 
 
Risk of future plans for development of the site 
There is a risk that other proposals might be put forward for the 
land in the future. This has been discussed by the committee. 
While individual members of the committee may at some stage 
become part of any groups that might be set up to monitor or 
mitigate future risk, we do not feel that we are the right 
structure to take this work forward. 
Finance 
In round terms, £100,000 was raised. This was a tremendous 
effort, and we would like to thank everyone who donated. Thank 
you also to the many people who set up and supported fund 
raising events to further the cause.  
 
Of this £100,000, we have spent around £85,000, leaving a 
current surplus of approximately £15,000. 
 
Breakdown of expenditure is as follows: 
Planning consultants:  £32,000 
Landscape consultants:  £18,950 
Ecology consultants:  £5,500 
Heritage consultants:  £4,500 
Hydrogeology consultants: £3,275 
Air quality consultants:  £2,400 
Secretarial and printing:  £6,670 
Signs, banners etc:  £5,500 
Website:   £1,725 
Miscellaneous:   £4,475 

Total:     £85,295 

 

Plans for surplus 

After discussion with our major donors, the committee have 
agreed that the surplus will be distributed to a number of 
different local charities and public bodies to be used for the 
benefit of local people, and to national anti-incineration groups. 
See below for schedule of donations.  

Acknowledgments and Thanks 

We would like to thank all our specialists for the superb work 
they have done on our behalf, and which was a very significant 
element of our success. We would like to say a special thank you 
to our planning barrister Richard Glover QC who provided 
invaluable advice and support on a pro-bono basis. We would 
also like to thank all our local councillors and MPs for their help 
and assistance. Particular thanks have to go to Caroline Nokes 
MP for her unstinting support, and her frequent parliamentary 
interventions on behalf of the cause. Finally, we want to thank 
each and every one of you who gave up your time to encourage 
and support, and who put pen to paper and finger to keyboard 
to send the 5463 letters of objection to Wheelabrator. This was a 
truly outstanding response. 

Finally 
It has been a hectic and sometimes stressful 12 months. The 
anxiety of what this project would have meant for us and our 
communities has been a constant worry. It is with a huge sigh of 
relief that we can say that the current threat has been defeated.  

If further attempts are made to develop the site in an 
inappropriate fashion, we will be ready for it. We have learnt 
how to fight, we have built a fantastic team, and we have 
developed systems and strategies that have proved successful. If 
the worst should happen, we will be able to dust them off and 
fight again. 

Thank you to all of you for your support. 
David Wright 
Chair, KTVB Steering Committee 

 

Schedule of Donations 
Andover Food Bank    £4,800 
Countess of Brecknock Hospice   £1,800 
Longparish Community Association                  £3,000 
Barton Stacey Parish Council   £1,200 
Whitchurch Community Support Group  £500 
Laverstoke Parish Council                   £500 
Hurstbourne Priors Parish Council   £500 
Overton Parish Council    £500 
UKWIN      £1250 
Plume Plotter     £150 
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We hope everyone is keeping 
well.  Whilst we are unable to 
hold events, we are exploring 
other routes of raising funds for 
the school.  FoLS unfortunately 
had to postpone the May Fayre, 

which is our biggest fundraiser of the year and usually 
raises £4.5 - £5k.  This funds the children’s class music 
lessons, provides a contribution to school trips and this 
year we were hoping it would contribute to funding the 
repainting of the playground lines. 
 
We are trying to raise some of what we might have made 
and are asking that if you are in the position to, please 
could you make a donation.  This could be what you’d 
usually spend at the Fayre but honestly any donation will 
help. This is an unusual request and we fully appreciate 
that these are difficult times and therefore this may not be 
possible for people.  10% of any donations to this May 
Fayre fundraiser will be given to Little School as we 
normally do from May Fayre. 
  
If you are able to make a donation please go to 
http://www.longparish.org.uk/clubs/fols/fols-
events/1578-may-fayre-5.html 
  
If you would prefer to make a donation via cheque, 
please drop it into Penny Billingham, Secretary of 
FoLS at 114 North Acre, addressing the cheque to 
‘Friends of Longparish School’.  Please write ‘May 
Fayre’ on the back of the cheque. 
  
We are very fortunate that Sylvia Crook grows lots of 
wonderful plants for the May Fayre.  As there won’t 
be a Fayre this year, she will be putting a table on 
the drive of Tudor Cottage with various plants 
available for donations.  Please wear gloves and 
maintain social distancing. For more details and how 
to donate for plants, please visit the donation link 
above. 
 
Thank you so much for your continued support. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

            Kingfisher Music Lessons 

 

 

Even though Little School is temporally closed while we are 
in lockdown, the children have been very busy at home. 
We set up a virtual Little School on our parent Facebook 
page. We have still been investigating life cycles and had 
an Easter bonnet competition. The children have been 
creating great pictures, making fantastic models, baking 
yummy cakes and learning to ride their bikes.  

We are now enrolling children from September. 
Unfortunately due to the current circumstances we cannot 
offer viewings.  If you would like to find out more you can 
visit our website 
https://www.longparishlittleschool.org.uk/ or our 
Facebook page www.facebook.com/longparishplaygroup  

If you would like an application form or would like further 
information please contact us at 
admin@longparishlittleschool.org.uk 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

FOLS 100 CLUB 
APRIL WINNERS  

 
1. £20    (86) 
Victoria Elwell 
 
2. £10 (54) 
Mr Titus-Orelusi  
 
3. £5        (98) 
Sid Bryant 

 

  

We have to stay at

 

 

Haiku  is a traditional form of Japanese  poetry. 
Haiku poems consist of 3 lines. The first and last 
lines of a Haiku have 5 syllables and the middle line 
has 7 Syllables. The lines rarely rhyme.  
This one was written by Catherine Sweet 

   Yaffle of laughter 
       Looping flight, flash of yellow green  
           Drumroll? Woodpecker! 

 
GIN DISTILLING CONVERTED TO HAND SANITISER 

Jonathan and Sarah Nelson have converted their award winning gin 
distillery into a hand sanitiser production line. They have supplied 
25L containers to care homes and a hospice but will soon have 
domestic size bottles for sale. Enquiries tel 01264  720030 
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Birds of Longparish  - by Chris Bowman 

TREECREEPER 
The Treecreeper is a  small bird with its head and body 
similar to a Wren. It has a decurved bill and a much longer 
stiff tail which it uses when it climbs up tree trunks. They 
are brown above and white below. They have a white 
stripe above and behind the eye, white banded wings and 

a rufus rump. In the winter 
they are usually foraging 
with flocks of tits. Its food 
comprises insects 
and spiders, some seeds 
during winter, mostly pine 
and spruce. They forage on 
tree trunks starting low 
down and creeping spirally. 

Eggs are laid in late March to early June. There are often 
two broods overlapping when a second nest is built and 
eggs are laid before the first brood has fledged. They nest 
on a tree trunk behind loose bark and sometimes in a 
building using a foundation of small twigs and grass lined 
with hair and wool. 5-6 eggs are laid. They are white with 
very fine specks of reddish-brown usually at the larger 
end. Incubation is 13-15 days and fledging is in 13-18 days. 
 
We have had a very wet and mild winter. This has 
encouraged birds to nest two weeks early. Nuthatches 
have been nesting in March and Grey Wagtails with young 
have been seen in mid April. I cannot remember them 
ever nesting this early. I saw my first Swallow on the 6th 
April four days earlier than last year and House Martins on 
the 8th two days earlier. The Cuckoo has been heard by a 
few people but I think the first was on the 5th April behind 
North Acre. 
 
Each January the RSPB Big Garden Bird Watch takes 
place. People sit and watch the birds for two hours and 
count how many different birds they see and here are the 
results in order of the most common birds seen  
 
1  House Sparrow 
2 Starling 
3 Blue Tit 
4 Woodpigeon 
5 Blackbird 

 6 Goldfinch 
 7 Great Tit 
 8 Robin 
 9 Long-Tailed Tit 
 10 Magpie     

 

 

The Remote Notes – the singing goes on!  
  
Longparish Village Choir is still rehearsing - via video 
conferencing facilities. Members of the Choir join Zoom 
(equipped of course, with a glass of wine) straight after 
the Thursday Clap. We seem to be recruiting new 
members; children, pets and stuffed toys are now all 
taking part and, to be honest, we laugh as much as we 
sing!   
Our VE Day weekend concerts in Longparish and 
Hurstbourne Priors have had to be postponed, but we’ll  
arrange new dates as soon as we can.   

We’ve been experimenting with creating a virtual 
performance of the wartime classic We’ll Meet Again, part 
of our VE Day concert programme, but also now on 
everyone’s lips as a result of Her Maj’s timely quote.   
As ever, anyone can join the choir. We do not hold 
auditions and no experience or musical education is 
necessary, just a willingness to rehearse often enough to 
get it right! If you’d like to find out more, do talk to 
anyone in the choir or give me a ring on 01264 720790, 
email cathy.yelf@sky.com 
  

The Choir sends love and very best wishes to all our 
friends and neighbours across the Benefice.  

Longparish Cricket Club  
shortened report (sorry 
lack of space) 

· No cricket played 
yet 

· Hope to start later 
in the Summer 

· Committee very 
busy with grant 
application 
for new nets from 
Veolia 

· Groundsman has 
been working hard on the pitch 

· Only cricket has been in members’ gardens 

· To play contact Justin Jackman  
jackmanjustin@aol.com  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  

 

 

LONGPARISH  GARDENING  CLUB  - Message from 
Rosie  Lowry 01264 720325  or Marion Bell 720205 
Sadly our visits have had to be cancelled. Hopefully 
you are all planting seeds and potting on. Please do 
grow extra. There are many people in the village 
who need plants. Rosy Hardy’s nursery is closed but 
you can order via her website and they will deliver. 
www.hardysplants.co.uk. We are missing seeing 
everyone and do hope we can get back to normal 
before too long.  In the meantime Happy Gardening, 
Keep Safe and Well. 
 

This original cartoon  (8 x 8 ins) is being auctioned to raise money for the Hampshire Medical Fund for vital equipment.  To bid, please contact Alix Bremridge through 
www.alixbaker.com.  Closing date for bids 31 May. 

 

Calm down folks 

it’s only 

gardening ! 


